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Joe Pietroniro 
Granville, MA 

EST. 1990 

REPAIR WORK • ADDITIONS • 
BOILERS • REMODELS • GAS 

PIPING • AND MORE 

Commercial and Residential 

Master Lic. # 13035 

 
 

TOWN  
CLERK’S 
CORNER…. 
by Donna M. Fillion 

Telephone:  413.357.8585 Ext. 3/413.357.3805 
Email:  townclerk@townofgranville.org 
Website:  www.townofgranville.net  
Office Hours:  Monday evening 6:30 pm – 8:30 
pm, Tuesday and Wednesday 10:00 am – 4:00 pm  
and by appointment 
 

2020 Important Dates 

Presidential Primary – March 3, 2020,  
7 am – 8 pm, Town Hall 

Annual Town Election – April 13, 2020,  
12 pm – 8 pm, Town Hall 

Annual Town Meeting – May 11, 2020,  
7 pm, Village School 

State Primary – September 15, 2020,  
7 am – 8 pm, Town Hall 

State Election – November 3, 2020,  
7 am – 8 pm, Town Hall 

 

Early Voting hours will be published over the 
next few months. 

 

Marriage Intentions 

If you wish to marry, you can contact my office or 
any other Town Clerk in the Commonwealth. The 
first document that the couple must complete is 
the Marriage Intentions Form and both must be 
present at the same time to do so. Following this, 
a license is issued and you can be married any 
place in the Commonwealth. Your marriage 
license is filed at the Town Clerk’s Office where 
the Marriage Intentions Form is completed. Here 
is some additional information on marrying in 
MA: http://www.mass.gov/courts/case‐legal‐res/
law‐lib/laws‐by‐subj/about/marriage.html   

Justice of the Peace 

If you are planning a wedding during 2019, you 
can contact me to act as your Justice/Wedding 
Celebrant for your civil ceremony. 

 

Vital Records 

Birth records are filed based on residence.  If 
you are a resident of Granville at the time of the 
birth of your child, then the child’s birth 
certificate will be filed in Granville. Death 
records are filed in the community in which you 
died. Certified copies of vital records (Birth, 
Marriage, Death) are $10.00. 

 

Notary Public 

The Town Clerk, as well as the Town 
Administrator/Matt Streeter are Notaries Public.  
If you need our services, please call either of us 
and make an appointment.  The service is free of 
charge to Granville residents. 
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Granville Library 
2 Granby Rd · 357‐8531 · granvillelib.info 
 
Hours:   Monday 10‐12, 3‐8        Wednesday 3‐8 
                Thursday 5‐8                  Saturday 10‐12 
 
New Books for Adults and YA 
A Better Man by Louise Penny 
The Cold Way Home by Julia Keller 
The Downstairs Girl by Stacey Lee 
The Hidden Things by Jamie Mason 
The Oysterville Sewing Circle by Susan Wiggs 
The Last Good Guy by T. Jefferson Parker 
The Murder List by Hank Phillippi Ryan 
The Russia Account by Stephen Coonts 
The Winemaker’s Wife by Kristin Harmel 
The Doll Factory by Elizabeth MacNeal 
The Russian by Ben Coes 
Lost You by Haylen Beck 
The Perfect Wife by JP Delaney 
A Dangerous Man by Robert Crais 
Life and Other Inconveniences by Kristan Higgins 
All the Water in the World by Karen Raney 
The Bitterroots by CJ Box 
Things You Save in a Fire by Katherine Center 
The Turn of the Key by Ruth Ware 
Tidelands by Philippa Gregory 
Old Bones by Preston & Child 
The Last Widow by Karin Slaughter 
 
New Audio CD’s 
The Turn of the Key by Ruth Ware 
A Dangerous Man by Robert Crais 
A Better Man by Louise Penny 
The Girl Who Lived Twice by David Lagercrantz 
The Institute by Stephen King 
 
New Kids Books 
Dog Man for Whom the Ball Rolls 
Bad Kitty Searching for Sana 
Science Comics: Cats 
The Very Short, Entirely True History of Unicorns 
Mrs. Smith’s Spy School for Girls: Double Cross 
Pirates Don’t Go to Kindergarten! 
The Flash: Green Arrow’s Perfect Shot 
Best Friends by Shannon Hale 
 

New DVD’s 
Pokemon: Detective Pikachu 
The Souvenir 
Plus One 
Captain Marvel 
Tolkein 
Finding Steve McQueen 
A Dog’s Journey 
 
PS4 Games 
Madden NFL 20 
Borderlands 3 

School Committee Corner 
Welcome to a new school year! If you have 
children in the Southwick‐Tolland‐Granville 
Regional Schools, or are simply interested in 
knowing more about our District, I encourage you 
to visit the new and improved website! 
www.stgrsd.org  

In addition to information about the District, our 
schools and departments, you can also find 
detailed information about the School Committee 
including its members, meetings, minutes, audio 
files, and policies. 

School Committee meetings will continue to be 
held the 1st and 3rd Tuesday of every month in the 
Superintendent’s conference room. These are 
open meetings and everyone is invited to attend. 
This year we are also increasing the number of 
meetings to be held in Granville and Tolland. The 
Granville meetings will take place on October 1 
and March 17 at the Granville Town Hall at 
5:30pm. I hope to see you there! 

In addition to the new website, the District also 
has a very active Facebook page. Please visit 
these sites regularly as new information is 
continuously being added. 

Have a great year! 

Pam Petschke 
School Committee Vice Chair, Granville 
Representative 
ppetschke@stgrsd.org 
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Saturday, October 19, Noon to 6pm 
$35 for 10’ x 10’ space 

• Larger spaces can be reserved for an additional cost 
• Limited number of spaces with power available 
• Vendors must be set up & ready to sell by 11:30 AM. 
• All proper licenses & permits required for the sale of food 

products. 
• Acceptance of vendors at Scoop management discretion. 
Call or email Nicole at The Scoop for an application! 
Nicole@granvalscoop.com 
413-579-1545 
Please be sure to include: Business name and contact info 
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GRANVILLE 
FIRE 

DEPARTMENT 

NCCHP Museum Schedule of Events 

Wed. Oct 16th at 6:30 PM  ‐ BOSH (the ever 
popular Band of Steady Habits) will be our final 
living history program of the season.  This year 
BOSH will be performing some lively Irish music 
and the history behind it.   

All NCCHP living history events are free to 
museum members and free will donations of $10 
from others to offset performance fees are 
appreciated.  Light refreshments will be served 
after the programs.  NCCHP monthly programs 
are made possible in part by grants from the 
Granville Cultural Council and donations from 
members and friends of the museum.  Thanks in 
advance for your support to keep history alive! 

Granville Harvest Fair News:  October 12 – 14   The 
museum will be open all three days of the fair for 
tours and exhibits.  Watch our website for more 
info.  

The museum is open for tours from 12 – 2:30 on 
the 2nd and 4th Sundays of the month through 
October 13th.  Be sure to plan a visit soon – only 
four weekends left in our 2019 season! 

42 Water St. Granville, MA  01034 

www.ncchp.org 

ncchp.org@gmail.com    

The Granville Fire Department & The 
American Red Cross are teaming up to 
install smoke alarms in Granville! 
By Tim Rickis – GFD Firefighter & Public Relations 
Coordinator 
 
Smoke Alarm Facts: 
Working smoke alarms give early warning of 

danger and are the single most important way 
to prevent fatal fires. They double the chances 
of surviving a fire. 

Every second counts in a fire. Working smoke 
alarms provide residents with early warning of 
fire and allow residents to exit a home quickly. 
Working smoke alarms save lives. 

You should have working smoke alarms on every 
level of your home, outside bedrooms, at the 
top of open stairs and at the base of cellar 
stairs.  

Maintain smoke alarms. Test them once a month 
and change the batteries twice a year, unless 
they are the 10 year maintenance free type 
which do not require battery replacement but 
still require testing. 

Smoke alarms must be replaced every 10 years. 
Alarms are labeled with their date of 
manufacture. It there is no label, they are 
older than 10 years and must be replaced. 

 
How GFD and The American Red Cross can help: 
On Saturday November 9thth, 2019, The GFD and 
The American Red Cross will be installing smoke 
alarms in the local area. You must contact GFD at 
(413) 357‐8572, or visit our website 
www.granvillefire.net, no later than October 20th to 
provide your contact informaƟon (name and 
number) so we can schedule your appointment. You 
are eligible to have up to three alarms installed if:  

Your house was built before 1975, and 
You currently have no smoke alarms, or your 

current alarms are older than 10 years old 
 

Together, we can improve the life safety and well‐
being of our Granville residents! 

 
The all‐volunteer members of The Granville Fire 
Department are proud to serve our residents 24/7. 
Please visit our web page at www.granvillefire.net 
or find us on Facebook! For Public RelaƟons 
contact Tim Rickis at firedept@townofgranville.org 
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West Granville  
Congregational Church 

 
1580 Main Road, Route 57 - West Granville 

Our Worship Services for 2019 will be held 
on the 2nd Sunday of each month: 

October 13, 2019 

November 10, 2019 

December 8, 2019 – Christmas Service  

All services are at 7PM and followed by 
refreshments and fellowship in the Academy 

Hall.  
 

Upcoming Events:   
Scarecrow Contest – Columbus Day 

Weekend October 12‐14th  

 

Both the Church and Academy are available 
for rental.   

Please call Deborah Boulanger at 357‐6360 for 
more informaƟon. 

 
Check our Facebook Page for updates on 

upcoming services and events!  

https://www.facebook.com/
WestGranvilleCongregationalChurch1778/ 

 

Central Parking  
is looking for volunteers to 
help park cars during the 

Harvest Fair Weekend 

If interested  
please call Joe Pietroniro  

(413) 530‐6634    
Thank you 

BOOK DONATIONS WELCOME 
 

The Granville Library Club will once again  
Hold their BOOK SALE during the  

Granville Harvest Fair 

Donations of books can be dropped off anytime  

During regular hours 

Monday 10 – 12 and 3 – 8 

Wednesdays 3 – 8 

Thursdays 5 – 8 

Saturdays 10 – 12 
(Granville Public Library, 2 Granby Road., 

Granville, MA) 

 

Please no encyclopedias, dictionaries, 

Magazines, VHS tapes, cassette tapes or 

“worn – out” books. 

 

Thank you for your past support of this 

Fundraiser 
Please spread the word! 



OCTOBER 2019 GRANVILLE’S COUNTRY CALLER Page 9 

Woodlands Cemetery Update and  History.   
  
Welcome to October, a most beaut iful t ime  of year  in  our town.   Glorious 
foliage and  cool nights bring  a promise of the  winter to  come .    
 
We have begun work  on  ident ifying  and  documenting the residents of 
Northeast (Old  Westfie ld  Road) and Main  Road cemeterie s.  This will 
continue ove r the winter. 
 

For those who may have  visited, or at least driven  by  Woodlands cemete ry, you may have  not iced the long, 
beautiful stone wall.   It  was built  in  the  early 1900’s, probably  around 1912, about the  t ime  the Woodlands 
Association was formed.  It is 218 feet long, 3 feet high, and  23 inches th ick with  a single 10  foot  entrance .  Mr. 
Charles M. Billings, a master  stonemason  from  Southbridge , MA built it for a fee of $300.   The minutes of the 
Woodlands Assoc iat ion have  the re collec tions of several young  men, Stephen Roberts,  Pearl Phelon  and  Edson 
Field ing, as they  watched and sometimes helped Mr. Billings.  They describe how  a large boulder  across the 
street  from  the  cemetery was blasted  to  provide the smalle r rocks for the  wall, with Pearl and  Edson  moving 
the  rocks across the street for use in  the  wall.  Mr. Billings is descr ibed  as not only an  exce llent stonemason but 

also  an impressive wood chopper who  could chop wood with  both hands.  He lived  to age 90 .  The wall was 
“finished” and  gates added in 1918 for $100.                  
 
The cemetery  is home  to many  Granville residents.  Not everyone was famous or had  renowned contributions.   
Joseph and Mary  Carney lived in Granville at the turn of the 

century  (1900 ).  
They  both 
emigrated from 
Ireland  in  1884 .  
Joseph  was 29  and  
Mary  was 34.  We  
haven’t found  yet 
where they  

landed, whethe r it was Ellis Island or a diffe rent port of entry.  
However, they  did live  in  Granville  in  1892.  The Valuation and 
Taxes document  for Granville has them  owning  1  poll, 3 swine , 
and  10 hens for a total value  of $22 and owing $2.57 tax.  A poll is 
a dehorned  bovine and  it seems that everyone was allowed  at 
least one without being taxed  for it.   
The 1900  Federal Census says that John and Mary  were married  in  
1884, the  same year they  immigrated.  We don’t know  if they  
were marr ied in Ireland, in the  US, or perhaps on board  ship.  
There is no re cord of children.  Joseph  died   in  1909 and Mary  in  
1913 in Northampton.  Their  headstones are identical and  modest 
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Pumpkin Carving /  

Spaghetti Supper 

 

Southwick Congregational Church will 
host their Annual Pumpkin Carving /

Spaghetti Supper  
on Saturday October 26, 2019.  

The menu will include pasta, 
homemade sauce & meatballs, salad, 

rolls and a few sweet treats.  
  

The pumpkin carving is optional, but 
let us know if you are interested so we 

can provide a pumpkin for you. You 
provide your own tools and adult 

supervision.  
  

Adults $10, Children $7, Family $25   
  

Southwick Congregational Church,  
488 College Highway, PO Box 260, 

Southwick, MA, 01077. 
  

Please contact the Church Office to 
make reservations or for more 

information  
(413) 569-6362.   

Granville CULTURAL COUNCIL 
SEEKS FUNDING PROPOSALS  
 

Proposals for community‐oriented arts, 
humanities, and science programs due October 
15.  
 
The Granville Cultural Council has set an October 
15, deadline for organizations, schools, and 
individuals to apply for grants that support 
cultural activities in the community.  
 
According to Council spokesperson these grants 
can support a variety of artistic projects and 
activities in Granville‐‐ including exhibits, festivals, 
field trips, short‐term artist residencies, or 
performances in schools, workshops, and 
lectures.  
 
The Granville Cultural Council is part of a network 
of 329 Local Cultural Councils serving all 351 cities 
and towns in the Commonwealth. The LCC 
Program is the largest grassroots cultural funding 
network in the nation, supporting thousands of 
community‐based projects in the arts, sciences 
and humanities every year. The state legislature 
provides an annual appropriation to the Mass 
Cultural Council, a state agency, which then 
allocates funds to each community.  
 
This year, the Granville Cultural Council will 
distribute amount to be determined in grants.  
 
For local guidelines and complete information on 
the Granville Cultural Council applications forms 
and more information about the Local Cultural 
Council Program are available online at 
www.mass‐culture.org.  
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GRANVILLE FEDERATED 
CHURCH 
American Baptist and United Church of Christ 
16 Granby Rd., Granville, MA 01034 
LIKE US ON FACEBOOK AT GRANVILLE 
FEDERATED CHURCH, GRANVILLE, MASS. TO 
KEEP UP ON GFC NEWS 

To contact the church, please call a deacon (Dale 
Flarida 357‐8775, Eileen Jerome 357‐6610, Fran 
Wackerbarth 357‐6492, Alan Gregg 357‐6156, 
Laura Fielding 357‐6368), or our head trustee 
(Bobbi O'Connell 357‐0914) 

WEEKLY/MONTHLY SCHEDULE 
Morning Worship is held each Sunday at 10 a.m. 
A coffee hour follows the service   
Monday nights‐ AA meetings 
Thursday nights 7 p.m. choir rehearsal 
Third Sunday 8:30  to 9:30 a.m.  

CHURCH FELLOWSHIP BREAKFAST 
OUR NEXT ONE IS SUNDAY, OCTOBER 20th.  PUT 
IT ON YOUR CALENDER!Our pastoral search 
process continues. We are now in the process of 
interviewing candidates for our interim minister. 
Please keep us in your prayers as we move 
toward making these crucial choices for our 
church. We will be providing opportunities for 
community and friend and member input soon if 
you are interested. Thank you! 

HARVEST FAIR IS APPROACHING!  
OUR CHURCH WILL BE ACTIVELY PARTICIPATING 
BOTH AT THE CHURCH AND AT THE SCHOOL. 
OFFERINGS WILL INCLUDE  VENDERS IN THE 
FELLOWSHIP HALL AND OUTSIDE THE CHURCH, 
HOT DOGS AND HAMBURGERS  COOKED ON THE 
GRILL AT THE FRONT OF THE CHURCH, OUR 
FAMOUS MAPLE COTTON CANDY, POPCORN, 
AND A WONDERFUL QUILT DISPLAY BY THE 
QUILT GUILD IN THE SANCTUARY. THERE WILL 
ALSO BE VENDERS, HOT HOMEMADE SOUPS, 
AND  PIE  AND COFFEE AT THE SCHOOL. WE CAN 
ALWAYS USE MORE HELP. IF YOU CAN DONATE 
SOME TIME,  PLEASE CALL BOBBI AT 357‐0914. 
THANK YOU!    

In Nursing Homes 
Jennie Maceyka, Room 105, Armbrook Village,  

551 North Road,  Westfield, MA 01085 

Skip and Alice Demarais,  The Arbors,   
40 Court Street  Room 329,   

Westfield, MA  01085 

 Big Y gift cards are available.  
Please see  Karen McLaughlin to purchase them. 
A percentage of the sale goes to help support the 
church.  

HELP FEED THE ORPHANS! 

Each month for several years now, I have sent 
$150 to the Agape School in eastern Uganda to 
help feed the hundreds of orphans living there. I 
am looking for ten people to donate $5.00 each 
per month to assist in this outreach. People of 
Granville were wonderful and last year I received 
the $50, enough for each month. Would you 
please consider lending a hand?          
Thank you,   Bobbi O'Connell    
48 Dickinson Drive 01034 
Granville, MA 
or Granville Federated Church 
16 Granby Rd, Granville, MA 01034  

HAVING A PARTY OR NEED SPACE FOR A 
RECEPTION OR MEETING?   
The Granville Federated Church Fellowship Hall is 
available for rent, complete with two restrooms, 
tables, chairs and kitchen faciliteis. 
For more information contact Bobbi O'Connell at 
413 357‐0914 or Karen McLaughlin at 413 357‐9090 

HAVE A HAPPY AND SAFE OCTOBER!  

BARTER BOX 
Pet sitter needed in your home for small dog. 
Prefer no other dogs, cats, or small children. 
Cheri ‐ 413‐667‐7011. 
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Granville Library 
2 Granby Rd · 357‐8531  
Hours: Monday 10‐12, 3‐8 
Wednesday 3‐8 
Thursday 5‐8 
Saturday 10‐12 
 
Check out our new website at 
granvillepubliclibrary.org 
 
New Books for Adults and YA 
Lethal Agent by Vince Flynn 
Sins of the Father by J.A. Jance 
Bomber’s Moon by Archer Mayor 
Death in Focus by Anne Perry 
Elevator Pitch by Linwood Barclay 
Land of Wolves by Craig Johnson 
The Testaments by Margaret Atwood 
Titanic Secret by Clive Cussler 
What Rose Forgot by Nevada Barr 
The Institute by Stephen King 
A Mrs. Miracle Christmas by Debbie Macomber 
The Sisters of Summit Avenue by Lynn Cullen 
Bloody Genius by John Sandford 
Quantum by Patricia Cornwell 
Cilka’s Journey by Heather Morris 
The Lying Room by Nicci French 
Crusaders: The Epic History of the Wars for the 

Holy Lands by Dan Jones 
The New Collection: 50 Animal Patterns to Learn 

to Crochet by Kerry Lord 
7 Days of Christmas: The Season of Generosity by 

Jen Hatmaker 
 
New Audio CD’s 
The Institute by Stephen King 
Bloody Genius by John Sandford 
 
New Kids Books 
Guts! 
Pete the Cat Saves Christmas 
Pete the Cat and the Perfect Pizza Party 
Big Nate: Hug it Out! 
Dinosnores (boardbook) 
Fly Guy #19 Attack of the 50 ft Fly Guy 
Pokemon: Ash’s Quest 
How to Draw: Pokemon 

The Rise of Skywalker: First Order Villians 
Who is the Mystery Reader? 
Official Fortnite: The Chronicle: All the Best 

Moments from Battle Royale 
 
New DVD’s 
Descendants 3 
Avenger’s: Endgame 
The Professor and the Madman 
Godzilla: King of the Monsters 
Rocketman 
The Secret Life of Pets 2 
True Detective Season 3 
John Wick 3 
Parabellum 
Aladdin 
Wild Rose 
Yesterday 
Shaft 
PS4 Games 
Madden NFL 20 
Borderlands 3 
 
Granville Public Library Happenings 

 

Halloween spiders have invaded the library! 
Children who find one during their visit and 
borrow a book will get a raffle ticket towards a 
trick or treat bag.  One spider/ticket per visit.   

Adult patrons who borrow books will receive a 
raffle ticket towards a candy filled mug.  Stop in 
as many times as you would like.  One ticket per 
visit. 

Stories and a Craft on October 26 10:30‐11:30 am. 

Take and make or make and take project October 
28 or 30. 

Wear your costumes when you pay a visit to the 
library on Halloween October 31 and receive a 
treat! 
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Better Angels Red/Blue Workshop 
Saturday, October 26th 2019, 9:45am–5pm, in Southwick, MA 

 
What’s a Red/Blue Workshop?  
It’s an invitation‐only workshop bringing together 7 conservative/Republican‐leaning 
citizens and 7 liberal/progressive/Democratic‐leaning citizens for a day of structured 
conversations. 
 

Why?  In Abraham Lincoln’s First Inaugural Address in 1861, with the nation on the brink 
of civil war, he appealed to the “better angels of our nature”.  In our dangerously divided 
nation, we all need to be touched by something “better” within us and within the 
country we share.  
 

Goals: 
To better understand the experiences and beliefs of those on the other side of the 

political divide. 
To see if there are areas of commonality, as well as differences.  
To learn something that might be helpful to others in our community and the nation.  

 

The Process: The workshop is facilitated by two Better Angels‐certified moderators who 
ensure a setting hospitable to red and blue participants alike. The focus is on listening 
and reflecting, rather than debating and persuading. 
 

Requirements to participate: 
Be willing to listen to the “other side”. 
Be willing to engage the “other side” in respectful conversation. 

 

Requirements to observe: 
Not engage with participants, except during breaks and lunch. 
Commit to attend for the entire day. 

 

What happens after the workshop? It’s up to you! If you would like to keep the 
conversation going with folks from the other side and help to unify America, you’ll have 
the opportunity to form a Better Angels Alliance in your community.  
 
Interested? Call or Email: ‐ 

Red Organizer: John Urbanowicz, jf.urbanowicz@gmail.com, 413-209-4270 
Blue Organizers, Kathy Martin, Katmartin@comcast.net, 413-977-9112 

                 Or John Meiklejohn, jmiserve183@gmail.com  



OCTOBER 2019 GRANVILLE’S COUNTRY CALLER Page 14 

TOWN OF GRANVILLE  
POLICE DEPARTMENT  

NOTICE OF ROAD CLOSURE  
On Sunday October 13th the Granville Police Association and Granville Fire Association will be hosting a 

5K race from 9:00am – 11:00am. The race will begin at The Gran-Val Scoop and the runners will head 
north on Granby Rd., then onto Silver St. until the CT line. The runner will then turn around and return to 
the Scoop on the same route. During the race the route will be closed to all motor vehicle traffic. If you 

have any questions about this event or the road closures, please contact Lt. Patrick Winslow at 
pwinslow@townofgranville.org.  

OBITUARIES 
Jeanne (Hansen) Tevyaw, 

Jeanne, age 59, of Florida, Mass., died on Tuesday, Sept. 17 at Cape Cod Hospital in Hyannis, surrounded by 
family after a brief illness.  

Born on July 24, 1960 in Westfield, Mass., a daughter to Lucille (Belleau) and Frederick Christian Hansen. 
Jeanne grew up in Granville, Mass., and was a 1978 graduate of Southwick High School.  

She joined the Army right out of high school, where she served as a Pharmacy Specialist and Medical 
Specialist with the 16th Combat Support Hospital based in Ft. Riley, Kansas. She returned to live and work 
in the Granville area for much of her life.  

In recent years she went back to school as an adult learner and earned an AS in Criminal Justice from 
Berkshire Community College in 2017, and a BS in Social Work from Our Lady of the Elms College in 2016. 
Jeanne was outgoing and could make friends with anyone. She had a passion for helping others, especially 
at‐risk youth. Before her death Jeanne worked as a volunteer with the teen population served by 18‐
Degrees of Pittsfield (formerly Berkshire Children and Families). She gave freely of herself to both the 
community and her family and will be missed.  

Jeanne was preceded in death by her parents, a sister Lisa Hansen, and two brothers Matthew and Mark 
Hansen.  

Jeanne is survived by her husband Michael “Tev” Tevyaw of Florida, Mass.; brothers Michael Hansen and 
David Hansen, both of West Warwick, RI; sister Mary and her husband Jack Enos of Yarmouthport, Mass.; 
two nephews Jack Enos of Sandwich, Mass., and Alan Hansen of Pawtucket, RI. She also leaves her 
stepchildren, Melissa Zasowski and husband Stephen of Warren, RI, Rosemary Porter and husband 
Timothy of Newport, NC, Derek Tevyaw of Coventry, RI, Alison DeSomma and husband Joseph of 
Clarkesville, Tenn., and Steven Tevyaw of Florida, Mass.  

She will be especially missed by her grandchildren Bethany Gadoury of N. Attleborough, Mass., Rebecca 
McClenathan of Warren, RI, Jillian and Catherine Young of Newport, NC, Jaydin and Kaelyn Tevyaw of 
Warwick, RI, Gabriel Tevyaw of Coventry, RI, Sari, Oliver, and Camden DeSomma of Clarksville, TN, 
Charlotte Zasowski of Warren, RI, and Madilynne Tevyaw of Watertown, NY. She also leaves many beloved 
cousins and aunts and uncles.  
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Celebrating 29 years in Business 

1990 2019 

NEW CUSTOMER INTRODUCTORY OFFER 
8 WEEKS FREE SERVICE 

Residential and business Curbside and Dumpster Service 
Get Your Best Price and Call Us Last 

LOWEST RATES GUARANTEED!!! 
Residential curbside pick-up approx. $6.00 lower price per week than any 

competitor. Save at least $72.00 per quarter 

GRANVILLE LIBRARY CLUB  

HARVEST FAIR RAFFLE 2019 

“Four Seasons” 

Handmade rug by Sally Killips 
 

Rug is now on display at the Granville Public Library. 

Drawing will take place on October 14, 2019. 

Tickets will be available at the Library, Town Hall, and from Club Members starting on August 1. 

$1‐ one ticket $5‐ six tickets 


